GOVERNOR’S ADVISORY COUNCIL TO THE

DIVISION OF SUBSTANCE ABUSE AND MENTAL HEALTH

DELAWARE PSYCHIATRIC CENTER SPRINGER BUILDING

FEBRUARY 17, 2011
Members Present:  Dr. Anthony Brazen, Anne Deming, Steven Hagen, Carol Harman, Wesley Jones, James Lafferty, George Meldrum, Janet Ray, Gary Wirt

Members Excused:  Jack Akester, Lisa Pertzoff, Paula Voshell, Mary Wicks

Members Absent:  Andrea Guest, Joseph Swiski, Chuck Tarver

Associate Members Present:  Cheryl Biddle, Sarah Fishman, James Larks, Bruce Lorenz, Edie McCole, William Rhines

Associate Members Excused:  Lynn Fahey

Associate Members Absent:  Connie Hughes, Catherine McKay, Justin Thompson

Interested Parties:  Vince Boehm, Penny Chelucci, Malik Harris, Kevin Huckshorn, Karen Jennings, Guy Lombardo, Marc Richman, Melissa Smith, William Weaver, Dan Hoeftman, Dream Perkins, Thomas Hawkes, Ron Pinkett, Brian Hartman, Steve Dettwyler

	TOPIC
	DISCUSSION
	ACTION

	Call to Order

	Chairman Lafferty called the meeting to order at 9:00 a.m. and welcomed everyone in attendance.  Meeting participants were invited to introduce themselves and share their affiliation.

	

	Review and Approval of Minutes

	Chairman Lafferty solicited a motion to approve the November and December minutes previously distributed for review.

	Minutes were approved for November and December

	Chairman’s Report
Introduction of New Member
Budget Committee Chair
Impact of Affordable Care Act
2011 Meetings
Detox Program
JFC Hearings
	Chairman Lafferty introduced Steve Hagen to the Council.  He has been appointed by Governor Markell to serve on the Council and represent Sussex County.
Chairman Lafferty announced to the council that the position for Budget Committee Chair is still open and any interested parties should notify him or Co-Chairman Meldrum.
Chairman Lafferty mentioned that Roseanne Mahaney, Director of Medicaid, was unable to attend the February meeting but will attend the March meeting, to discuss the impact that the Affordable Care Act will have on Medicaid.  The proposal in the Governor’s address is to decrease the Medicaid budget by 5 million; however, the specifics are not known at this time.  
All 2011 meetings will be held in the Springer Classroom, with the exception of April and October, which will be held at Carroll Plaza in Dover.  Direction will be provided. 
Dream Perkins and Thomas Hawkes, consumers that receive services from the Community Mental Health Clinic were in attendance and expressed their concerns about protecting the consumers.  Mr. Lafferty stated that everyone there is interested in the services that are provided to consumers.  
Dr. Dettwyler provided an update on the planned uses for the Ellendale building, previously used for a state-run detox program. Dr. Dettwyler explained that an RFP for detox services was issued about 1.5 years ago; however the bids received exceeded the allotted funds available and the RFP was rescinded.  He has been working with community-based substance abuse programs to implement ambulatory detox services throughout the state.  He informed members of the increase in downstate clients coming to Kirkwood Detox for services which lead to a discussion about the possibility of partnering with Dover Behavior Health to provide detox services at their facility; however it may be too costly.  
Mr. Hawkins mentioned that public awareness of available services is inadequate.  Dr. Dettwyler agreed and stated that he hopes that the GAC will help with awareness through its membership.  Many providers have public relations activities, websites, brochures, etc.  Chairman Lafferty asked Mr. Hawkins if they could connect after the meeting to discuss ways to better access state services and to get some feedback and ideas from him.  
The Ellendale building is undergoing renovations, including space for the Milford-based Mobile Crisis Unit. Future plans for the building include diversion beds in the future, since the building is already equipped with dorm type room and beds.  The possibility of opening a southern CAPES location in the building was shared. 
Bruce Lorenz expressed his frustrations with the limited availability of detox services downstate.  Ms. Huckshorn explained that the costs of maintaining the Ellendale building as a detox facility were very high compared to the demand. 
Chairperson Lafferty asked how they measure outcomes.  Mr. Dettwyler explained that inpatient detox is measured by whether the client moves to the next level of care after being detoxified.  In regards to the ambulatory services, it is measured by length of time in treatment. Mr. Dettwyler further mentioned that they are currently focusing on looking at their performance based contracts to ensure they don’t focus so much on length of stay, but on what the consumer needs. 
A council member asked if consumers can be referred to independent providers, she mentioned that there is a facility on Kirkwood Highway; and offered to get the contact information and forward it to Dr. Dettwyler.    He reminded council members that DSAMH only funds a small portion of the services offered in Delaware.  Most consumers get services through private inpatient facilities or private doctors.  
Chairperson Lafferty reported that he will be testifying at the JFC hearings on March 2, 2011.  He said he will support the additional $3.5 million for the discharge of 25 DPC clients to the community. He will also support the $1.6 million decrease in DPC budget as a result of positions being eliminated.  

	

	Standing Committee Reports
Membership Committee
Children’s Committee
Employment Committee
Community Services Committee

	Co-Chairman Meldrum mentioned that there were two applications for associate members - Dan Hoeftman and Florence Alberque.   Members voted and approved the applications of the two members.    
Ms. Harman discussed a proposal of a Suicide Prevention Grant that was sent to SAMHSA for approval.  This application will primarily focus on middle schools state wide.  Several groups have partnered with them on the grant, i.e., University of Delaware, Mental Health Association, Contact Lifeline, Delaware Guidance, and others.  She further discussed the need to improve connections between the Department of Prevention and Behavioral Health and schools in obtaining data regarding the frequency in which they are there and what they are providing.  In January, the crisis unit alone made 178 contacts in 60 different schools.  Also in January, crisis did a group in one school where several students witnessed a murder, and in another school where a teacher had died.  They are focusing on keeping better statistics to help identify where the needs are and making sure they are appropriately addressed.  
She is pleased that most of their financial resources are being utilized on community programs and that 85% of their clients are being serviced in the community. 
Ms. Ray mentioned that the Department of Prevention and Behavioral Health is sponsoring a forum on Prevention, Intervention and Treatment on May 2nd and 3rd at the Dover Sheraton - cost is projected to be $15 per day. 
Mr.  Larks mentioned that Ms. Harmon and Ms. Ray do a great job providing information from DSCYF.  He continues to have a concern about the gap between services when the youth age out of the system and need to transition into the adult services.  He would like this issue to be on the agenda and work together to obtain funding to improve services in this area. 
Mr. Richman stated that he will provide a comprehensive report at the April meeting.  He stated that he, Fran Anderson, Susan McLaughlin and a few staff members from KIDS have been meeting to look at the data pertaining to the amount of youth leaving the system and moving into the adult system.   
Ms. Biddle distributed information on the Target Program for teenagers ages 15-24 and also addresses the foster care gap.  She also distributed documents on the Early Childhood Mental Health consultation.  A student from Archmere Class of 2006 is running a mental illness program on anti-stigma, along with a children and nature program. She distributed a flyer with the event dates.    
No report was provided.
Chairman Lafferty stated that they are still seeking a chairperson for the Community Services Committee.  The plan is to resurrect that committee and he will discuss progress at the next Council Meeting.  He would like to have a strong consumer presence on this committee to provide a better understanding of the needs of the community. 

	

	Director Reports
	Ms. Huckshorn reported that the USDOJ meeting was rescheduled until March 11, 2011.  At that meeting, the USDOJ will present their draft settlement agreement.  She anticipates that the settlement agreement draft will be similar to the ones that came out on Olmstead in Georgia, Tennessee, and Oregon.  She shared that the focus is to have 75+ clients discharged from DPC.  The Governor’s recommended budget requests that $3.5 million be set aside specifically to facilitate the first 25 discharges.  
Ms. Huckshorn has developed a prioritized list of community services that are needed to keep clients from returning to DPC, such as Southern CAPES, diversion and respite beds.  She also discussed a gap that exists in Delaware, pointing to the lack of widely available Targeted Case Management. This is a very important service that provides people in the community a resource if they ever need services or get into a crisis situation.  
Joint Finance Committee presentation is scheduled for March 2, 2011.  
A Homeless Policy conference was held February 16, 2011 in Newark and was well attended. The primary focus was to disseminate information to the community.  The need for a single site information center, i.e., clearing house idea was discussed.   
Ms. Chelucci stated that they are in the process of recruiting and hiring 11 new peer specialists. Three are for the hospital and 8 are for the trauma grant and will be in the community.
After the Tucson tragedy, Ms. Huckshorn reached out to Jim Lafferty and Ken Singleton of NAMI and they are developing a proposal for an awareness campaign.  
Ms. Chelucci is working on the Peer Conference for next year.  She is working on obtaining keynote speakers. 
Summer Institute planning continues for next year.  Similar to last year, the goal is to provide the training to as many people as possible.  
There are thirty Oxford houses open and two in the process. Two years ago there were only 8 homes open.   
The DPC Census for January was 159, which is the lowest it has ever been.  
One hundred and eight-one beds have been de-licensed, going from 381 to 200.  
Decreased length of stay on the two acute units by 50% or 30 days.  Length of stay continues to rise on the longer term units.  These are the clients that are targeted for discharge.  
DPC continues to have extremely low rates of Seclusion and Restraint, with no Seclusion and Restraint for 4 months, Ms. Huckshorn has proposed that DPC discontinue use of Seclusion and Restraint all together.
In 2010 DPC only used restraints 9 times with the exception of one individual and staffs are working hard to identify, address and meet her needs.  
There has been almost no use of STAT meds.  
The peer specialists have developed a new handbook and Ms. Huckshorn plans to provide the legislators at the JFC with a copy.  She is very proud of the hard work that went onto the handbook.  
Boston University is now on contract to work with DPC’s Recovery Teams to implement the Psychiatric Rehabilitation Model in our treatment activities.  Over 60 employees attended a two day training that was provided.  
We are in the process of hiring a new doctor to fill the vacancy.  
Staffs are receiving new performance plans that will be competency based.  
Ms. Deming expressed her concern with Ms. Huckshorn leaving the meeting early and at times not attending at all.  Ms. Huckshorn explained that she does obtain the information via minutes and receives feedback from other members.  She further explained that she is covering two roles and only misses meetings when her attendance is required at a federal or Governor’s level mandated meeting. 

	

	New Business
	On March 11th & 12th DADAP is holding their 21st annual training conference at the Christiana Hilton.  Brochures will be provided to all members.
Mr. Harris wanted to congratulate DSAMH in reducing the incidents of Seclusion and Restraints.   
March 6th – 12th is National Problem Gambling week throughout the country.  

	

	Public Comment
	Vince Boehm provided an update on the upcoming meetings with Legislators in Dover. 
He stated that he just returned from the policy conference in Washington.  Stated that there will be some serious hits in Social Services anything that is discretionary is up for grabs.  
	


Respectfully submitted by  Elizabeth Hurley
